UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

January 5, 2015
6:00 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, September 8, 2014.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:


Mr. Terry Crow

Dr. Paulette Carr


Mr. Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Mr. Rod Jennings






Mr. Michael Glickert







Mr. Stephen Kraft (Arrived at 6:38)
Also in attendance was the City Manager Lehman Walker.

Mayor Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and turned it over to over to City Manager Mr. Walker  
Mr. Walker stated that staff requested this study session to provide Council information and overview of the condition the City’s streets and parks.  He noted staff has done a thorough analysis of the capital needs of the City and will present some recommendations at the end of the presentation.  Mr. Rich Wilson, the Director of Public Works and Parks provided the presentation.
Mr. Wilson stated staff is presenting an opportunity for improvements to pavements and parks.  He noted the City’s inventory:

· 81 miles of streets

· 9 miles of alleys

· 2 miles of streets without curb and gutter

· 115 miles of sidewalks

Mr. Wilson went over the asphalt deterioration curve.  He stated the City’s preventative maintenance should start from the beginning of the curve at a cost of one dollar per square yard and would extend the asphalt’s life by two to three years.  If the City waits past fifteen years, the maintenance cost would be $180 per square yard.  Mr. Wilson noted the City’s spending over the last ten years; eight years the City budgeted $500,000 a year and the last two years the Council approved a $1 ½ million to invest in streets.  He stated the average rating of the City streets presently is about a 6.2, which is poor and on its way to a faster decline.  
Dr. Carr noted that the City takes no responsibility in providing gutters, curbs or anything else on unimproved streets.  She said residents need to form a NID (Neighborhood Improvement District) to bring streets up to code for the City to take ownership.
Mr. Wilson and staff proposed the following to bring the City streets to a rating of nine (9) on a scale of 1-10:
· Add ADA ramps on proposed streets $8,500,000.

· Repair sidewalk sections that are trip hazards.

· Mill 23.2 miles of existing streets, replace with 2 ½ inch asphalt overlay - $7,100,000.

· Add ½ inch of thin hot mix asphalt to 16 miles of streets - $2,500,000.

Mr. Glickert asked for the approximation of the number of streets that are rated one (1), two (2) and three ().  Mr. Wilson said he would provide that information later.
Dr. Carr asked if the 80 miles of streets were inclusive of the private subdivisions.  Mr. Wilson said this number is of City-owned streets.  He noted there are 17 miles of private streets in addition to the 80 miles of City streets.

Mr. Crow asked if other municipalities rated their streets every two years.  Mr. Wilson said yes but they could use rating systems other than the P.A.S.E.R. system that University City uses.  Mr. Crow asked for other cities that would have a nine rating.  Mr. Wilson noted that, through a bond issue, Clayton would be improving the rating of their streets.  
Mayor Welsch asked if any of the money proposed for a bond issue would be for maintenance.  Mr. Wilson stated it would not.  

Dr. Carr said that adding ½ inch of thin hot mix asphalt sounded like maintenance.  Mr. Wilson said this process would add ten years to the life of the asphalt and anything longer than five years is a capital improvement.  

Mr. Wilson noted that the alleys of University City needed to be addressed.  

Mayor Welsch asked if the alleys were rated the same way as the streets to which Mr. Wilson said no.  

Mr. Wilson noted that another issue that needs to be addressed are two miles of public streets without curb and gutter.  

Mr. Wilson and staffed proposed:

· One (1) mile of streets without curbs and gutters - $400,000.

· Eight (8) miles of alleys - $1,500,000.

Mayor Welsch asked if this bond issue was approved, would regular maintenance on alleys be included in future budgets.   Mr. Wilson said that would be the case.  Mayor Welsch asked what the time frame was for the recommended improvements.  Mr. Wilson stated that staff proposed that all work could be done in a three- year period.  
Mr. Glickert asked if the unimproved streets would have curbs and gutters added.  Mr. Wilson said no.  He noted that the City would invite residents of the unimproved streets to create a NID at the time to get a better cost on such work while the other work is being done.

__________________________________________
Mr. Wilson then moved on to discuss work to be done in City parks, of which there are 18.   He noted the 2008 Parks Master Plan listed projects needed for the City’s parks.  Staff is recommending Americans with Disability (ADA) improvements in the parks.  
Mr. Wilson started the discussion on the recommended ADA improvements - $1,000,000 (could be coupled with grant awards):

· Improve two (2) to three (3) playgrounds within the parks system.
· Replacement of inaccessible drinking fountains.

· Replacement of bleachers and benches.
· Removal of entrance stairs at several parks.
The Park Commission recommended starting on the Heman Park Master Plan, passed by City Council on October 27, 2014, with the following projects:  
· Heman Park River des Peres improvements - $1,500,000.
· Heman Park Midland entry and parking - $1,500,000.
· Heman Park destination playground - $1,000,000.
Dr. Carr said University City does not have anything like Forest Park Forever and should look into something similar for major financing.  She also noted improvements in Shaw Park were from private corporations funding.  Dr. Carr said University City has a heavy tax rate as compared to Clayton and Ladue.  Dr. Carr noted in looking at bond issues that the City has previously proposed, the city did have a Parks Sales Tax and in addition the City has a Capital Improvement Sales Tax.  She was concerned with the huge financial burden placed unduly on the people who owned property.  Dr. Carr stated the City has large amount of property that is tax-exempt.  Dr. Carr noted that Forest Park turned around with the funding provided by Forest Park Forever and not from the City of St. Louis.
Mr. Glickert spoke on the 2008 Parks Master Plan wish list of the usage on some of the pocket parks to the park’s appropriation, such as Rabe Park.  He noted that he has not seen anybody use this park.  Mr. Glickert said the City needs to look at which parks are being used and ensure appropriations are allocated to them. He asked Mr. Wilson why would the park maintenance fall under this bond issue rather than go into another department.  

Mr. Wilson said that anything over $10,000 that lasts more than five years is capital improvement.  This work would fall into that category.
Mr. Sharpe asked if any of the ball diamonds would be affected by the proposed one way loop drive from the Midland entry to the parking area.  Mr. Wilson said they would not.
Mr. Crow asked if the City made any improvements to River des Peres, would it cause the City to become owners of that portion of the river.  Mr. Wilson stated that the City’s understanding is that MSD says whomever owns the property that abuts the river is responsible for that that portion of River des Peres. The City owns the River des Peres as it passes through Heman Park.  

     Mr. Crow asked if MSD would have a capital infusion of money into the project.  Mr. Wilson noted that MSD said they would work with the City but he could not say if MSD would support the project with cash.  

Dr. Carr asked how much of River des Peres is owned by the City in terms of miles and percentage.  Mr. Wilson said the City owns 40% of the river, MSD owns 18% and the rest is owned by private residents of University City.  

Mayor Welsch asked if the work on River des Peres start at Purdue and head east on the main channel.  She asked if the work would affect any of the Work Projects Administration (WPA) walls north of Purdue.   Mr. Wilson said it would not.  
Mr. Wilson summarized the cost for the proposed parks and pavement bond issues at:

Streets, Sidewalks and Curbs: $20,000,000

: $5,000,000

Mr. Wilson said financing could be achieved by issuing bonds, with a twenty year pay-back.  The interest rate would be plus a quarter of a percent because of the City’s present AA rating.  Each of the projects would be voted on as a separate issue.  Parks bond issue would increase taxes on a $200,000 house by $23 a year.  Streets bond issue would increase taxes on a $200,000 house by approximately $93.00 a year.
Dr. Carr asked if staff was suggesting having a general obligation bond for parks and a general obligation bond for streets.  
City Manager Mr. Walker said staff is proposing two separate bond issues, one for streets at $20,000,000 and one for parks at $5,000,000.  He noted that a bond issue for $20,000,000, on a house valued at $200,000. Would cost $7.66 per month and a separate bond issue for parks would cost $1.93 per month.  Mr. Walker asked for the direction of Council to consider t two separate ordinances, following this presentation.  If Council decides to proceed, the ordinances would be put on the next Council agenda.  The introduction would be at the January 12, 2015 meeting with final approval to be considered at the January 26, 2015 Council meeting. The filing at the St. Louis County Board of Elections for the April 7 election needs to be done by January 27, 2015.  
Mayor Welsch asked what voter percentage was needed for passage and Mr. Walker said 57% approval would be needed for the bond issues to be approved.  

Dr. Carr asked how the police station would be financed.  Mr. Walker has proposed that the new police facility be funded from the existing reserves.  Dr. Carr was concerned over how the committee created these capital projects.  She stated that policy should be made from the Council to the City Manager rather than from the City Manager forming some kind of a committee and coming back to the Council with a proposal.  Dr. Carr noted that with the short time frame, there is no discussion on the part of the Council.   She said she has been presented with a one-meal menu.  Dr. Carr said that Council did not approve the Mayor and Mr. Kraft as representatives on Mr. Walker’s committee and she would find it difficult to support these bond issues.
Mr. Crow asked if the City Manager put a committee together for the proposed bond issues.  The City Manager said he did put a committee together to discuss the issues associated with the proposed improvements.  Mr. Walker said they have had three or four meetings over the past couple of months.  

     Mr. Crow asked if the presentation was shown to anyone before this study session.  Mr. Walker said the street identification and the funding was done by staff and discussed with the committee.  Mr. Crow asked how the committee had access to the information before the Council.  Mr. Walker said it was not uncommon for the City Manager to call citizens up and talk to them on various issues.  

    Mr. Crow asked if the committee was a good cross-section of all the different entities of University City.  Mr. Walker said was a committee made up of people with whom he could work. Mr. Crow said a committee you could work with sounded more like a “rubber-stamp” than a committee with a variety of different interests.  

     Mr. Crow asked how the decision was made to keep the police station out of this bond issue.  Mr. Walker noted the discussion about the police station has been ongoing for two to three years and it has always been staff’s recommendation that it would be funded out of reserves.  

     Mr. Crow stated that in his calculations of how much these bond issues would cost him per year, he calculated a five percent increase in his tax bill.  
Mr. Walker stated staff was seeking the direction of Council as to whether or not Council would want two bond issue ordinances placed on the January 12, 2015 Council agenda.  One ordinance would be for streets at twenty million dollars and one for parks at five million dollars.  
Mayor Welsch asked what the consensus of the Council was.  

Ms. Carr stated it was clear as to where she stood.  

Mayor Welsch noted Mr. Jennings, Mr. Glickert and Mr. Sharpe were fine with placing the ordinances on the agenda on Monday, January 12th.
Mr. Crow stated he had no interested in it being placed on the agenda.

Mayor Welsch stated that there is a consensus   to proceed with placing the bills for two separate bond issues on the January 12, 2015 Council agenda
Council adjourned the Study session at 7:03 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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